# Israeli Terror Campaigns During Ramadan

March 2025



London | Washington



# Contents

01	<b>Israel's Terror Campaign this Ramadan</b> 4
02	<b>Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in Gaza During Ramadan</b> 8
03	<b>Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in Al-Aqsa Compound During Ramadan</b> 12
04	<b>Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in the occupied West Bank During Ramadan</b> 16
05	<b>Israeli Destruction of Islamic Sites since October 2023</b> 20
06	<b>Israeli Attacks on Al-Aqsa Mosque since October 2023</b> 24
07	<b>Western Media Bias</b> 27
*	<b>Footnotes</b> 31

"We wait for Ramadan because it's a month of blessings, peace, and worship. But this Ramadan is coming amidst genocide and famine. [...]

Ramadan usually has a lot of dinner invitations for our extended families. Nowadays, everybody from the family is in a different place. When was the last time I heard the call to prayer without the sound of Israeli drones? I don't remember."



Aseel Mousa a Palestinian journalist displaced in Rafah.<sup>1</sup>

© Ali Jadallah, Anadolu, Getty Images



< BACK TO CONTENTS

# Israel's Terror Campaign this Ramadan



## 01

# Israel's Terror Campaign this Ramadan

Many Palestinians across the besieged Gaza Strip and occupied West Bank have spent Ramadan in forced displacement from their homes, many of which have been destroyed, and without sufficient food or equipment for cooking.<sup>2</sup>

Since Ramadan began, Israel has intensified its genocide of the Gaza Strip, massacring over 1,334 Palestinians.<sup>3</sup>

#### **Timeline of Israeli Terror Attacks 2025**

#### 2 March

On the second day of Ramadan, Israel blocked all aid, including food and medicine, from entering Gaza.<sup>4</sup>

#### 4-11 March

Between 4 and 11 March, the Israeli Occupation Forces (IOF) killed 24 Palestinians in Gaza and injured 92,<sup>5</sup> and killed four Palestinians in the occupied West Bank and injured 62.<sup>6</sup>

#### 8 March

Israel cut off Gaza's electricity, effectively ending Gaza's fresh water supply given Gaza relies on just two remaining desalination plants that run on electricity.<sup>7</sup>

In the occupied West Bank, IOF burned the historic Al-Nasr Mosque in Nablus shortly before fajr prayers.<sup>107</sup>

#### 9 March

Illegal Israeli settlers and IOF soldiers stormed Beit Sheikh Mosque in Khirbet Tana village in the occupied West Bank during Ramadan prayers, attacking worshippers and damaging the property.<sup>8</sup>

#### 11-17 March

The IOF killed 30 Palestinians in Gaza and injured 114,<sup>9</sup> and killed five Palestinians in the West Bank and injured 82.<sup>10</sup>

#### 18 March

Israel intensified its bombing of Gaza and renewed its ground invasion of the Strip, marking an end to the pretence of a 'ceasefire' that never really existed, and had been repeatedly violated by Israel.<sup>11</sup>

At 2:20am, the IOF committed the 'Ramadan Massacre', simultaneously bombing 100 separate locations across the Gaza Strip, killing more than 400 Palestinians as they slept, including over 170 children.<sup>12</sup>

Polish-Israeli Prime Minister and wanted war criminal, Benjamin Netanyahu, received the green light from the Trump administration to commit the Ramadan Massacre.<sup>13</sup>

#### 18-25 March

The IOF killed at least 792 Palestinians in Gaza and injured over 1,663.<sup>14</sup>

### Israel's Terror Campaign this Ramadan continued...

#### 23 March

The IOF bombed Naser Hospital in Khan Younis, killing at least two people, including a child who had been recovering after an abdominal operation, and was set to be discharged the following day.<sup>15</sup> The IOF also injured more than eight others in the strike.<sup>16</sup>

#### 24 March

The IOF assassinated two Palestinian journalists, Mohammad Mansour and Hossam Shabat, and killed over 65 Palestinians across Gaza.<sup>17</sup>



The IOF also ordered the forcible displacement of Palestinians in northern Gaza, and attacked a Red Cross building in Rafah.<sup>18</sup>

In the occupied West Bank, illegal Israeli settlers, accompanied by IOF soldiers, stole a Palestinian family's building when they were out having a family iftar.<sup>19</sup> IOF soldiers prevented the residents from returning to their homes.<sup>20</sup>

#### 25 March

The IOF massacred over 62 Palestinians, including children, and ordered the forced displacement of residents from Jabalia, Beit Lahiya, Beit Hanoon, and Shujayea neighbourhoods.<sup>21</sup>

#### 26 March

The IOF killed over 38 Palestinians in Gaza, and refused to open all hallways of the Ibrahimi Mosque in Hebron for prayer on Laylat al-Qadr (Night of Destiny) – the holiest night in Islam.<sup>22</sup>

#### 28 March

The IOF killed 41 Palestinians across the Gaza Strip.<sup>112</sup>

"We all woke up to the sounds of massive bombing in every direction. We didn't know what was happening, as the situation had seemed fine when we went to sleep. Later, we learned that the Israeli occupation had announced the resumption of the war.

Honestly, we had no desire in eating anything at this bloody suboor after hearing the news that hundreds of people had been killed. It's a state of war again."

**Um Firas Salama** a resident of the Sheikh Radwan neighbourhood in northern Gaza City.<sup>23</sup>



© AFP, Zain Jaafar





# **Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in Gaza During Ramadan**



### 02

## **Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in Gaza During Ramadan**

#### 2024

During the first 10 days of Ramadan, Israel massacred over 876 Palestinians in Gaza, and injured over 1,476.<sup>24</sup>

#### 20 March

The IOF killed at least 65 Palestinians, including multiple children, and injured more than 92.<sup>25</sup>

#### 21-25 March

The IOF killed over 345 Palestinians, including many children, and injured at least 506.<sup>26</sup>

#### 25-27 March

The IOF killed more than 157 Palestinians and injured over 195.<sup>27</sup>

#### 27-28 March

The IOF killed over 133 Palestinians and injured at least 203.<sup>28</sup>

#### 29 March-3 April

The IOF killed over 352 Palestinians, including many children, and injured more than 485.<sup>29</sup>

#### 1-5 April

28 Palestinian children were killed by forced starvation and dehydration in Gaza as a result of Israel's genocidal policy.<sup>30</sup>

#### 3-5 April

The IOF killed 116 Palestinians and injured 173.<sup>31</sup>

#### 6-8 April

The IOF killed 116 Palestinians and injured over 183.<sup>32</sup>

#### 2023

Israel repeatedly bombed Gaza and Lebanon.<sup>33</sup>

#### 2022

The IOF bombed Gaza, damaging several homes in Al-Bureij Refugee Camp in central Gaza.<sup>34</sup>

#### 2021

On the fifth day of Ramadan, Israel began a month-long bombardment of Gaza, massacring 256 Palestinians and injuring 2,000.<sup>35</sup>

#### Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in Gaza During Ramadan continued...

#### 2019

During the first week of Ramadan, the IOF killed 27 Palestinians in Gaza and injured 154.<sup>36</sup>

#### 2018

Israel attacked Gaza throughout the month of Ramadan, killing several Palestinians and injuring over 200, including children and journalists.<sup>37</sup>

Just two days before the start of Ramadan, Israel massacred 60 Palestinians peacefully participating in the Great March of Return, ensuring the start of the holy month was marred by grief.<sup>38</sup>

#### 2014

Israel launched 'Operation Protective Edge', a 53-day massacre of Palestinians in Gaza, in which the IOF killed 2,310 Palestinians and injured 10,626.<sup>39</sup> The massacre also destroyed 7,000 homes and damaged 89,000.<sup>40</sup>

In Ramadan alone, the Israel bombed Gaza over 280 times, massacring more than 500 Palestinian children.<sup>41</sup>

#### 2011

IOF attacks killed 15 Palestinians, including three children, and wounded ten others, also including children.<sup>111</sup>

"Children used to wait for this month to fast, pray, play with lanterns, play in the evening, rejoice and to wait for Eid. However, with the advent of Ramadan, we hear nothing but the sound of aircraft, drones, threats and intimidation. How long will this death last?"



**Rasmi Abu Al-Anin** a Palestinian in Rafah.<sup>42</sup>

© Anadolu, Getty Images





# **Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in Al-Aqsa Compound During Ramadan**



### 03

# **Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in Al-Aqsa Compound During Ramadan**

Israel allows hundreds of Israeli Jews access to the holy site of Al-Aqsa Mosque during Ramadan, in violation of the existing agreement between Israel, Jordan, Palestine, and the U.S. in place since 2015.<sup>43</sup>

Under protection of the IOF, illegal Israeli settlers are also permitted to storm Al-Aqsa compound, brutally attacking Palestinian worshippers.

#### 2024

On the first day of Ramadan, IOF officers outside Al-Aqsa Mosque compound chased away worshippers and struck some with batons.<sup>44</sup>

On 13 March, illegal Israeli settlers accompanied by IOF soldiers broke into Al-Aqsa Mosque compound and performed Talmudic rituals.<sup>45</sup>

On the last Friday of Ramadan, the IOF attacked worshippers at Al-Aqsa Mosque.<sup>46</sup>

#### 2023

IOF repeatedly stormed the Al-Aqsa Mosque compound, beating worshippers with batons and using tear gas to force them out of prayer halls.<sup>47</sup> The IOF injured at least 50 Palestinians, with some requiring hospitalisation, and arrested over 400.<sup>48</sup>

The IOF also prevented medics from the Palestinian Red Crescent from accessing the injured.<sup>49</sup>

Palestinians resorted to barricading themselves inside Al-Aqsa Mosque to prevent Israeli police from interfering with *itikaf*, a religious practice that entails spending whole nights in prayer and worship in mosques.<sup>50</sup>

#### **Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in Al-Aqsa Compound During Ramadan continued...**

#### 2022

IOF injured over 170 Palestinians in Al-Aqsa compound during Ramadan, and arrested more than 300.<sup>51</sup>

#### 2021

IOF used tear gas, rubber-coated steel bullets, and stun grenades against Palestinian worshippers during Ramadan, injuring over 170 Palestinians.<sup>52</sup>

#### 2019

On the first day of Ramadan, the IOF allowed illegal Israeli settlers to storm Al-Aqsa Mosque and perform their religious rituals, while preventing Palestinian worshippers from entering the compound.<sup>53</sup>

#### 2018

The IOF stormed Al-Aqsa Mosque, firing tear gas and stun grenades at worshippers in the compound, and shut the gates to prevent worshippers from entering.<sup>54</sup>

#### 2016

IOF injured several Palestinian worshippers at Al-Aqsa compound with sponge-tipped bullets, tear gas, and beatings.<sup>109</sup> Images on social media showed IOF officers dragging a Palestinian man with a bloodied face and head.<sup>110</sup>

#### 2014

Over 100 IOF soldiers stormed the Al-Aqsa compound and assaulted worshippers.<sup>55</sup>

"No one can afford to buy flour, neither rich nor poor, because they do not have such money. There are many people who (already) fast like it's Ramadan [in northern Gaza]."



**Jihad Abu Wafta** a Palestinian in Beit Lahia, northern Gaza.<sup>56</sup>

© Mahmoud ssa, Anadolu via Getty Images



# Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in the occupied West Bank During Ramadan



### 04

## Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in the occupied West Bank During Ramadan

#### 2024

#### 13 March

Israel killed four Palestinians in the occupied West Bank, including two children, and injured five others.<sup>57</sup>

#### 16 March

IOF killed a Palestinian in Hebron and withheld his body.<sup>58</sup>

#### 17 March

Illegal Israeli settlers assaulted two Palestinian shepherds and stole 40 of their sheep.<sup>59</sup>

#### 19 March

Illegal Israeli settlers shot dead a Palestinian shepherd near Aqraba village in Nablus, and another Palestinian near Fajjar village in Bethlehem.<sup>60</sup>

#### 20 March

An IOF drone strike on Jenin Refugee Camp killed three Palestinians just minutes before the start of iftar and injured one other.<sup>61</sup> IOF also killed four Palestinians in Nur Shams Refugee Camp.<sup>62</sup> Illegal Israeli settlers occupied and moved their sheep onto the land and structures of the Palestinian Bedouin community of al-Mu'arrajat.<sup>63</sup>

#### 21 March

IOF killed a Palestinian in Al-Bireh, and an elderly Palestinian at a bus station in Bethlehem, and another Palestinian in Aqbat Jaber Refugee Camp.<sup>64</sup>

#### 22 March

IOF killed a Palestinian near Ramallah and arrested three others.<sup>65</sup>

#### 26 March-1 April

IOF killed five Palestinians, including a child.<sup>66</sup> In the same period, IOF conducted 155 attacks across the occupied West Bank, and illegal Israeli settlers carried out nine attacks which injured five Palestinians.<sup>67</sup>

## Timeline of Israeli Terror Campaigns in the occupied West Bank During Ramadan continued...

#### 2-8 April

IOF killed two Palestinians in al-Far'a Refugee Camp and three Palestinians in Qabatiya, and a Palestinian girl at Tayasir checkpoint whose body they withheld.<sup>70</sup> The IOF also injured 35 Palestinians including four children.<sup>71</sup>

#### 2023

On 3 April, IOF killed two Palestinians in Nablus and injured dozens more.<sup>72</sup>

#### 2022

In April, IOF killed two Palestinians in Jenin, and another Palestinian in Aqabet Jaber Refugee Camp.<sup>73</sup>

#### 2021

IOF and illegal Israeli settler attacks injured over 205 Palestinians in attacks across the occupied West Bank and east Jerusalem.<sup>74</sup>

#### 2019

The IOF abducted six Palestinians across the occupied West Bank between 19 and 20 May.<sup>75</sup>

#### 2018

On the first day of Ramadan, illegal Israeli settlers destroyed 400 grapevine trees in the Palestinian village Beit Anun with a chainsaw, and spray painted "We will reach every place" in Hebrew on nearby rock.<sup>76</sup>

#### 2016

On 21 June, IOF troops killed a Palestinian child and injured four others.<sup>108</sup>

#### 2014

IOF killed five Palestinians protesting IOF bombardment of Gaza, and wounded over 100.<sup>77</sup>

"This is an arbitrary and dangerous precedent in this holy place, a brazen provocation of Muslim sentiments, and a lack of respect for the sanctity of the holy month of Ramadan and the Ibrahimi Mosque complex."

**Mohamed Najm** Awqaf Minister of Ibrahimi Mosque in occupied Hebron.<sup>78</sup>





# Israeli Destruction of Islamic Sites since October 2023



### 05

# **Israeli Destruction of Islamic Sites since October 2023**

#### **Besieged Gaza Strip**

Since October 2023, Israel has destroyed over 1,109 mosques in Gaza – about 79 percent of all mosques in the Strip – in a clear attempt to enforce Jewish supremacy and commit genocide against Palestinian Muslims.<sup>79</sup>

One instance includes Israeli bombing of Al-Hassan Mosque in Gaza city on 16 November 2023, intentionally timed to coincide with fajr prayers, killing over 15 Palestinian worshippers including children.<sup>80</sup>

Many of the mosques were being used as shelters for displaced Palestinians fleeing Israeli bombardments and forced displacement.<sup>81</sup>

For example, on 6 October 2024 an Israeli airstrike on a mosque in Deir al-Balah killed 18 Palestinians who had been sheltering in the mosque, and injured dozens more.<sup>82</sup>

The estimated cost to rebuild all destroyed mosques exceeds \$500 million.<sup>83</sup>

Among those destroyed is the Great Omari Mosque, built in the seventh century and considered one of the most important and oldest mosques in Palestine, and the oldest in Gaza.<sup>84</sup>



Other mosques destroyed include the Sayed al-Hashim Mosque, which contained the tomb of Hashim bin Abdul Manaf, the grandfather of the Prophet Muhammad, who passed away in Gaza.<sup>85</sup>



The Othman bin Qashqar Mosque was also destroyed; it was built in 1220 on the site where the Prophet Muhammad's great-grandfather is believed to have been buried.<sup>86</sup>



Israeli attacks on mosques are in violation of the 1954 Hague Convention for the Protection of Cultural Property in the Event of Armed Conflict, which Israel has ratified, which commits nations to safeguarding cultural sites during conflicts.<sup>87</sup>

Israel has killed over 315 imams, mosque employees, and religious scholars, including Quranic teachers and Islamic preachers, since October 2023.<sup>88</sup>

#### Israeli Destruction of Islamic Sites since October 2023 continued...

Israel has also targeted cemeteries in the Gaza Strip, damaging two thirds of the total number, and destroying 21.<sup>89</sup> IOF soldiers also dug up cemeteries and stole dead bodies, sometimes returning them heavily mutilated in barbaric ways.<sup>90</sup>

Israel destroyed 643 religious endowment properties, targeted 30 legal institutions and 30 administrative buildings, including the headquarters of the Ministry of Endowments and Religious Affairs in Gaza and of Holy Quran Radio.<sup>91</sup>

#### **Occupied West Bank**

Since October 2023, the IOF and illegal Israeli settlers have attacked 20 mosques in the occupied West Bank.<sup>92</sup> On 22 October 2023, Israel conducted an airstrike on a mosque in Jenin Refugee Camp, killing two Palestinians and injuring three, and seriously damaging the mosque.<sup>93</sup>

On 19 August 2024, the IOF killed five Palestinians inside a mosque in Tulkarem.<sup>94</sup>

On 20 December 2024, illegal Israeli settlers accompanied by the IOF set fire to the Bar al-Walidain mosque in the Palestinian village Marda, and defaced the building with racist messages such as "Death to Arabs" and "Revenge".<sup>95</sup> "[Jenin Refugee Camp] feels like a strange place now. Israeli bulldozers have reshaped its features, carving roads and demolishing homes. Even if we return, many families will have nowhere to go. I used to host iftar at my home. This year, we are scattered. Imagine the heartbreak of breaking your fast away from your home, knowing it is being destroyed. No words can describe that feeling."



**Youssef Shreim** a refugee from Jenin.<sup>96</sup>

© News9 Live



# Israeli Attacks on Al-Aqsa Mosque since October 2023



### 06

# Israeli Attacks on Al-Aqsa Mosque since October 2023

In 2024 alone, illegal Israeli settlers supported by the IOF raided Al-Aqsa Mosque compound over 256 times, performing Talmudic rituals and preventing Muslim worshippers from entering the compound to pray.<sup>97</sup>

Since October 2023, far-right Jewish supremacist groups have been increasingly vocal about their Islamophobic desire to demolish the Islamic structures in the Al-Aqsa Mosque compound and build a Jewish temple there.<sup>99</sup>

These extremist groups, such as 'Return to Temple Mount', have offered 50,000 shekels (equivalent to over \$13,000) to anyone who sacrifices a goat inside Al-Aqsa Mosque – a Jewish ritual that is prohibited inside the mosque.<sup>100</sup>

On 21 April 2024, dozens of illegal settlers broke into Al-Aqsa Mosque compound, in collaboration with the IOF, and attempted to sacrifice goats, sheep, and cattle in the compound.<sup>101</sup>

On 13 August 2024, over 1,500 illegal Israeli settlers, led by fascist Kurdish-Israeli minister Itamar Ben-Gvir, stormed Al-Aqsa Mosque compound and prevented Palestinian worshippers from entering during a Jewish holiday.<sup>102</sup>

On 9 September 2024, the Palestinian Jerusalem Governate released a statement warning that Al-Aqsa Mosque is in danger, and that the world must intervene before it is too late.<sup>103</sup> The Governate pointed to repeated violations by the IOF and illegal settlers, and the prevention of Muslim worshippers from entering the compound, were a precursor to the spatial division of al-Aqsa Mosque.<sup>104</sup> "Israel has no right to impose its power to prohibit or restrict the entry of Palestinian worshippers [to al-Aqsa], whether from the West Bank, Gaza or '48 territories. [...]

The Israelis think this is the right time to finish with Gaza, end the resistance there, then move to Jerusalem and dominate Al-Aqsa."

#### **Mohammad Jadallah**

a Palestinian surgeon and volunteer doctor providing emergency services to worshippers injured in al-Aqsa Mosque compound.<sup>105</sup>



© Raneen Sawafta, Reuters



The New York Times

# Israeli-Palestinian Clashes Erupt in Jerusalem as Holidays Converge

The violence broke out at the Aqsa Mosque compound, known to Jews as the Temple Mount, on the first day of a rare concurrence of Ramadan, Passover and Easter.

## 07

# Western Media Bias

## Failure to name Israel as the perpetrator of Palestinian suffering during Ramadan

Western media refuses to identify Israel as the perpetrator of Palestinian suffering during Ramadan.

The New York Times

## Despair Haunts Ramadan for Palestinians Displaced in West Bank

The Guardian

## Palestinians gather amid rubble in Rafah for first iftar of Ramadan - video



### Palestinians mark first day of Ramadan amid devastation in Gaza

**CNN** World

This Ramadan, starving Gazans will break their fast with scraps found in the garbage

### Western Media Bias continued...

#### Depiction of IOF and settler violence against peaceful Palestinian worshippers in Al-Aqsa compound as 'clashes'

Western media attempts to scapegoat Palestinian worshippers for the targeted attacks against them by the IOF and armed Israeli settlers.



## New clashes at Jerusalem's Al-Aqsa mosque compound

B B C NEWS

## Al-Aqsa mosque: Dozens hurt in Jerusalem clashes

### The Guardian

## More than 20 injured in Israeli-Palestinian clashes around al-Aqsa mosque in Jerusalem

### sky news

More than 130 injured as Palestinian worshippers clash with Israeli police at Al-Aqsa mosque "Many of our friends and loved ones were buried alive under the rubble. Some of them have already died and others are waiting to die. These days are extremely difficult. We feel guilty that we are still alive. [...]

[We want] to see our children grow up in front of us. What scares us most is losing loved ones, and displacement.

We are praying next to the mosques that have been destroyed. We say 'Allahu Akbar' (God is great) when we are digging the displaced people out from under the rubble. These are the basics of our faith; prayers, and helping others, and doing our best."



**Mohammad Hamouda** a displaced healthcare worker in Rafah.<sup>106</sup>

© Reuters, Mahmoud Issa

A BACK TO CONTENTS

## Footnotes

- <sup>1</sup> 'This Ramadan, starving Gazans will break their fast with scraps found in the garbage' *CNN World* (13 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://edition.cnn.com/2024/03/13/</u> <u>middleeast/gaza-palestinians-ramadan-israel-</u> <u>siege-mime-intl/index.html</u>
- <sup>2</sup> 'West Bank: Displaced Palestinians face Ramadan of 'humiliation and uncertainty' *Middle East Eye* (8 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/westbank-displaced-palestinians-face-ramadanhumiliation-and-uncertainty</u>
- <sup>3</sup> 'Children among 62 killed as Israel pounds Gaza from north to south' *Al Jazeera* (25 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://www.</u> <u>aljazeera.com/news/2025/3/25/children-</u> <u>among-dozens-killed-as-israel-pounds-gaza-</u> <u>from-north-to-south</u>
- <sup>4</sup> 'Israel Again Blocks Gaza Aid, Further Risking Lives' Human Rights Watch (5 March 2025) available at <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2025/03/05/israel-again-blocks-gaza-aid-further-risking-lives</u>
- <sup>5</sup> 'Humanitarian Situation Update #271 | Gaza Strip' OCHA (11 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/content/</u> <u>humanitarian-situation-update-271-gaza-strip</u>
- <sup>6</sup> 'Humanitarian Situation Update #272 | West Bank' OCHA (13 March 2025) available at <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/content/</u> humanitarian-situation-update-272-west-bank
- <sup>7</sup> 'Israel to cut off electricity in Gaza in apparent effort to force hand of Hamas' *The Guardian* (9 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2025/</u> <u>mar/09/israel-cut-off-electricity-gaza-hamasceasefire-negotiations</u>

'Israeli settlers storm West Bank mosque, attack worshippers during Ramadan prayers' *Free Press Kashmir* (10 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://freepresskashmir.</u> <u>news/2025/03/10/israeli-settlers-storm-westbank-mosque-attack-worshippers-duringramadan-prayers/</u>

8

- <sup>9</sup> 'Humanitarian Situation Update #273 | Gaza Strip' OCHA (18 March 2025) available at <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/content/</u> <u>humanitarian-situation-update-273-gaza-strip</u>
- <sup>10</sup> 'Humanitarian Situation Update #274 | West Bank' OCHA (20 March 2025) available at <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/content/</u> <u>humanitarian-situation-update-274-west-bank</u>
- <sup>11-13</sup> 'Israel's Ramadan massacre obliterates any remaining western claims of moral leadership' *Middle East Eye* (19 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://www.middleeasteye.net/</u> <u>opinion/ramadan-massacre-obliterates-westsclaim-moral-leadership</u>
- 'Humanitarian Situation Update #275 | Gaza Strip' OCHA (25 March 2025) available at <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/content/</u> <u>humanitarian-situation-update-275-gaza-strip</u>
- <sup>15-16</sup> 'Israeli strike on Gaza hospital kills Hamas leader, teen, officials say' *Al Jazeera* (23 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://www. aljazeera.com/news/2025/3/24/israeli-strikeon-gaza-hospital-kills-hamas-leader-teenofficials-say</u>
- <sup>17-18</sup> 'Updates: Journalists among 65 killed in wave of Israeli attacks on Gaza' *Al Jazeera* (24 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://www.</u> <u>aljazeera.com/news/liveblog/2025/3/24/liveisrael-kills-46-in-gaza-including-two-hamasofficials</u>

- <sup>19-20</sup> 'Palestinian family's home hijacked by Israeli settlers during iftar meal' *The New Arab* (24 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://www. newarab.com/news/palestinian-familyshome-hijacked-settlers-during-iftar-meal</u>
- <sup>21</sup> 'Children among 62 killed as Israel pounds Gaza from north to south' *Al Jazeera*
- <sup>22</sup> 'Israel refuses to fully open Hebron's Ibrahimi Mosque for prayer on holiest day of Ramadan' *Anadolu Agency* (26 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://www.aa.com.tr/</u> en/middle-east/israel-refuses-to-fully-open-<u>hebron-s-ibrahimi-mosque-for-prayer-on-</u> <u>holiest-day-of-ramadan/3520670</u>
- <sup>23</sup> 'Gaza awakes to a 'bloody suhoor' as Israel stages Ramadan massacre' *Middle East Eye* (18 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://www.</u> <u>middleeasteye.net/news/gaza-awakes-bloody-</u> <u>suhoor-israel-stages-ramadan-massacre</u>
- <sup>24</sup> 'More than 800 killed in Gaza in first 10 days of Ramadan' *The National* (21 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.thenationalnews.</u> <u>com/mena/palestine-israel/2024/03/21/gaza-</u> death-toll-ramadan-10-days/
- <sup>25</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #144' OCHA (21 March 2024) available at <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-144</u>
- <sup>26</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #146' OCHA (25 March 2024) available at <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-146</u>
- <sup>27</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #147' OCHA (27 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-147</u>

<sup>28</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #148' OCHA (29 March 2024) available at <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-148</u>

- <sup>29</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #149' OCHA (3 April 2024) available at <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-149</u>
- <sup>30</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #150' OCHA (5 April 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-150</u>
- <sup>31</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #150' OCHA (5 April 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-150</u>
- <sup>32</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #151' OCHA (8 April 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-151</u>
- <sup>33</sup> 'Palestinians fear war is near as Israel attacks Gaza during Ramadan yet again' *Mondoweiss* (7 April 2023) *available at* <u>https://</u> <u>mondoweiss.net/2023/04/palestinians-fear-</u> <u>war-is-near-as-israel-attacks-gaza-during-</u> <u>ramadan-yet-again/</u>
- <sup>34</sup> 'Israeli fighter jets attack Gaza for second time in a week' *Al Jazeera* (21 April 2022) *available at* <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/</u> <u>news/2022/4/21/israel-palestine-conflict-</u> <u>israeli-warplanes-attack-gaza</u>

35

'Israel continues its attacks against Palestinians this Ramadan as well' *Anadolu Agency* (13 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://</u> <u>www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/israel-</u> <u>continues-its-attacks-against-palestinians-</u> <u>this-ramadan-as-well-/3163790</u>

- <sup>36</sup> 'Start of Ramadan marred by bombing, poverty in Gaza' +972 Magazine (7 May 2019) available at <u>https://www.972mag.com/</u> start-ramadan-marred-bombing-poverty-gaza/
- <sup>37</sup> 'Israel does not spare Gaza from strikes, even in Ramadan' *TRT World* (22 April 2021) *available at* <u>https://www.trtworld.com/</u> <u>opinion/israel-does-not-spare-gaza-from-</u> <u>strikes-even-in-ramadan-46439</u>
- <sup>38</sup> 'Ramadan in Gaza: Muslim Holy Month Comes as Israel Kills More Palestinian Protesters' *Newsweek* (15 May 2018) *available at* <u>https://www.newsweek.com/</u> <u>ramadan-gaza-muslim-holy-month-comes-</u> israel-shoots-palestinian-protestors-927230
- <sup>39-40</sup> 'Israel continues its attacks against Palestinians this Ramadan as well' *Anadolu Agency*
- <sup>41</sup> 'During Ramadan, Israel Seems to Relish Attacking Palestinians' *Jacobin* (5 April 2022) *available at* <u>https://jacobin.</u> <u>com/2022/04/ramadan-palestine-israel-</u> <u>security-forces-attack-occupation-holy-</u> month-islam
- <sup>42</sup> 'This Ramadan, starving Gazans will break their fast with scraps found in the garbage' *CNN World*
- <sup>43</sup> 'Palestinians fear Israeli violence in Jerusalem during Ramadan' *Al Jazeera* (10 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://www. aljazeera.com/news/2024/3/10/palestiniansfear-israeli-violence-in-jerusalem-duringramadan
  </u>
- 'Amid Israeli Restrictions, First Friday of Ramadan Sees Little Unrest at Al Aqsa Mosque' the New York Times (15 March 2024) available at https://www.nytimes. com/2024/03/15/world/middleeast/ ramadan-al-aqsa-mosque-israel-hamas. html#:~:text=On%20Monday%2C%20 the%20first%20day,different%20set%20 of%20age%20restrictions

- <sup>45</sup> 'During the holy month of Ramadan, extremist of Israeli colonists break into al-Aqsa Mosque' *Wafa* (13 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://english.wafa.ps/Pages/</u> Details/142450?ref=thesubmarine.it
- <sup>46</sup> 'Israeli forces' attacks on Palestinians at Al-Aqsa Mosque during last Friday of Ramadan' *Middle East Monitor* (6 April 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.middleeastmonitor.</u> <u>com/20240406-israeli-forces-attacks-onpalestinians-at-al-aqsa-mosque-during-lastfriday-of-ramadan/</u>
- <sup>47-49</sup> 'What's behind the Ramadan raids at Jerusalem's Al-Aqsa Mosque?' *Al Jazeera* (5 April 2023) *available at* <u>https://www. aljazeera.com/news/2023/4/5/al-aqsamosque-compound-and-recurrent-ramadantensions</u>
- <sup>50</sup> 'Palestinians fear Israeli violence in Jerusalem during Ramadan' *Al Jazeera*
- <sup>51-52</sup> 'What's behind the Ramadan raids at Jerusalem's Al-Aqsa Mosque?' *Al Jazeera*
- <sup>53</sup> 'Israel settlers raid Al-Aqsa Mosque on first day of Ramadan' *Middle East Monitor* (7 July 2019) *available at* <u>https://www.</u> <u>middleeastmonitor.com/20190507-israel-</u> <u>settlers-raid-al-aqsa-mosque-on-first-day-of-</u> <u>ramadan/</u>
- <sup>54</sup> 'Clashes with Israeli forces erupt in Jerusalem' *The Palestinian Information Center* (20 May 2018) *available at* <u>https://</u> <u>english.palinfo.com/o\_post/Clashes-with-</u> <u>Israeli-forces-erupt-in-Jerusalem/</u>
- <sup>55</sup> 'Israel's Gaza onslaught triggers Al-Aqsa clashes' *Middle East Monitor* (18 July 2014) *available at* <u>https://www.middleeastmonitor.</u> <u>com/20140718-israels-gaza-onslaught-</u> <u>triggers-al-aqsa-clashes/</u>
- <sup>56</sup> 'This Ramadan, starving Gazans will break their fast with scraps found in the garbage' *CNN World*

- <sup>57</sup> 'Israeli forces launch deadly raids in occupied West Bank' *Al Jazeera* (13 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.aljazeera.</u> <u>com/news/2024/3/13/israeli-forces-kill-at-</u> <u>least-four-palestinians-in-occupied-west-bank</u>
- <sup>58</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #141' (18 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-141</u>
- <sup>59</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #142' OCHA (19 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-142</u>
- <sup>60</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #143' OCHA (20 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-143</u>
- <sup>61-64</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #144' OCHA (21 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-144</u>
- <sup>65</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel
   | Flash Update #145' OCHA (22 March
   2024) available at <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flashupdate-145
- <sup>66-67</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #149' OCHA (3 April 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-149</u>
- <sup>68</sup> 'Israeli air strike in West Bank kills three Palestinian fighters' *Reuters* (20 March 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/</u> <u>middle-east/israeli-air-strike-west-bank-kills-</u> <u>three-palestinian-fighters-2024-03-20/</u>

 <sup>69</sup> 'Israeli forces kill two Palestinian boys in Nour Shams refugee camp' Defense for Children International – Palestine (21 March 2024) available at <u>https://www.dci-palestine.</u> org/israeli\_forces\_kill\_two\_palestinian\_ boys in nour shams refugee camp

<sup>70-71</sup> 'Hostilities in the Gaza Strip and Israel | Flash Update #152' OCHA (12 April 2024) available at <u>https://www.ochaopt.org/</u> <u>content/hostilities-gaza-strip-and-israel-flash-</u> <u>update-152</u>

<sup>72</sup> 'Israeli forces kill two Palestinians in occupied West Bank raid' *Al Jazeera* (3 April 2023) *available at* <u>https://www.aljazeera.</u> <u>com/news/2023/4/3/israeli-forces-kill-two-</u> <u>palestinians-in-occupied-west-bank-raid-2</u>

<sup>73</sup> 'Israeli forces kill Palestinian in occupied West Bank raid' *Al Jazeera* (20 April 2022) *available at* <u>https://www.aljazeera. com/news/2022/4/26/israeli-forces-killpalestinian-youth-in-occupied-westbank#:~:text=Tensions%20are%20 high%20in%20Jerusalem,since%20the%20 beginning%20of%202022</u>

- 'Israel continues its attacks against
   Palestinians this Ramadan as well' Anadolu
   Agency
- <sup>75</sup> 'Six Palestinians detained by the Israeli army in West Bank raids' *Wafa* (20 May 2019) *available at* <u>https://english.wafa.ps/Pages/</u> <u>Details/98477</u>

76

77

- 'In apparent hate crime attack, 400 grapevines destroyed in Palestinian vineyard' *The Times of Israel* (16 May 2018) *available at* <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/in-apparenthate-crime-attack-400-grape-vines-destroyedin-palestinian-grove/</u>
- 'Israeli soldiers kill three Palestinian demonstrators in West Bank protest' *The Guardian* (25 July 2014) *available at* <u>https://</u> www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jul/25/ israeli-soldiers-kill-palestinian-west-bankprotest

- 'Israel refuses to fully open Hebron's
   Ibrahimi Mosque for prayer on holiest day of
   Ramadan' Anadolu Agency
- <sup>79</sup> 'Israel destroyed 1,109 mosques and 3 churches during Gaza genocide, says ministry' *Middle East Monitor* (19 February 2025) *available at* <u>https://www. middleeastmonitor.com/20250219-israeldestroyed-1109-mosques-and-3-churchesduring-gaza-genocide-says-ministry/</u>
- <sup>80</sup> 'Al-Hassan Mosque Massacre: Euro-Med Monitor investigation reveals Israeli military killed over 15 Palestinians during dawn prayer in Gaza' *Euro-Med Human Rights Monitor* (19 December 2024) *available at* <u>https://euromedmonitor.org/en/article/6572/</u> <u>Al-Hassan-Mosque-Massacre:-Euro-Med-Monitor-investigation-reveals-Israelimilitary-killed-over-15-Palestinians-duringdawn-prayer-in-Gaza</u>
- <sup>81-82</sup> 'Nearly 1,000 mosques in Gaza damaged, destroyed by Israeli attacks' *The New Arab* (5 January 2025) *available at* <u>https://www.newarab.com/news/nearly-1000-mosques-gaza-damaged-destroyed-israel</u>
- <sup>83-84</sup> 'Nearly 1,000 mosques in Gaza damaged, destroyed by Israeli attacks' *The New Arab*
- <sup>85-87</sup> 'Gaza's cultural and religious heritage lies in ruins after a year of attacks by Israel' *Middle East Eye* (11 October 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/yearisrael-has-destroyed-much-gazas-religiousand-cultural-heritage</u>
- <sup>88-91</sup> 'Israel destroyed 1,109 mosques and 3 churches during Gaza genocide, says ministry' *Middle East Monitor*
- <sup>92</sup> 'Nearly 1,000 mosques in Gaza damaged, destroyed by Israeli attacks' *The New Arab*
- <sup>93</sup> 'Israel Strikes West Bank Mosque, Killing Two' *The New York Times* (22 October 2023) *available at* <u>https://www.nytimes. com/2023/10/22/world/middleeast/israelwest-bank-air-strike-mosque.html</u>

'Five Palestinian fighters killed in West Bank mosque as Israeli assault continues' *The Guardian* (29 August 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/</u> <u>article/2024/aug/29/palestinian-fighters-</u> killed-in-mosque-tulkarm-west-bank

94

<sup>95</sup> 'Israeli settlers set mosque on fire in occupied West Bank' Al Jazeera (20 December 2024) available at <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/</u> <u>news/2024/12/20/israeli-settlers-set-mosqueon-fire-in-occupied-west-bank</u>

- <sup>96</sup> "We feel nothing': Displaced West Bank families face a Ramadan in exile' *TRT World* (11 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://trt.</u> <u>global/world/article/dbacfd74b3f4</u>
- <sup>97</sup> 'Nearly 1,000 mosques in Gaza damaged, destroyed by Israeli attacks' *The New Arab*
- <sup>98-100</sup> 'What's behind the Ramadan raids at Jerusalem's Al-Aqsa Mosque?' *Al Jazeera*
- <sup>101</sup> 'Passover Sacrifice' Jewish Settlers Try to Smuggle Goats into Al Aqsa Compound' *The Palestine Chronicle* (22 April 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.palestinechronicle.</u> <u>com/passoversacrifice-extremist-jews-try-to-</u> <u>smuggle-goats-into-al-aqsa-compound/</u>
- <sup>102</sup> 'Over 1,500 Israeli settlers led by Minister Ben-Gvir, storm Al-Aqsa Mosque' *Peoples Dispatch* (13 August 2024) *available at* <u>https://peoplesdispatch.org/2024/08/13/over-1500-israeli-settlers-led-by-minister-bengvir-storm-al-aqsa-mosque/</u>
- <sup>103-104</sup> 'Al-Aqsa in danger, the world must intervene before it's too late, says Jerusalem Governorate' *Middle East Monitor* (9 September 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.</u> <u>middleeastmonitor.com/20240909-al-aqsa-indanger-the-world-must-intervene-before-itstoo-late-says-jerusalem-governorate/</u>
- <sup>105</sup> 'How Israel's Ramadan restrictions at Al-Aqsa could ignite chaos' *The New Arab* (28 February 2024) *available at* <u>https://www.</u> <u>newarab.com/analysis/israels-ramadan-</u> <u>restrictions-al-aqsa-could-ignite-chaos</u>

- <sup>106</sup> 'This Ramadan, starving Gazans will break their fast with scraps found in the garbage' *CNN World*
- <sup>107</sup> 'Palestinian officials accuse Israeli forces of damaging historic West Bank mosque' *France 24* (8 March 2025) *available at* <u>https://www.france24.com/en/livenews/20250307-palestinian-officials-accuseisraeli-forces-of-damaging-historic-westbank-mosque</u>
- <sup>108</sup> 'Israeli troops 'mistakenly' kill Palestinian teenager' *The Guardian* (21 June 2016) *available at* <u>https://www.theguardian.com/</u> world/2016/jun/21/israeli-troops-mistakenlykill-palestinian-teenager-stone-throwers
- <sup>109-110</sup> 'Palestinians injured in clashes at Jerusalem's al-Aqsa' *Al Jazeera* (26 June 2016) *available at* <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/</u> <u>news/2016/6/26/palestinians-injured-in-</u> <u>clashes-at-jerusalems-al-aqsa</u>
- <sup>111</sup> 'Gaza-Israel violence continues despite truce' *Al Jazeera* (21 August 2011) *available at* <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2011/8/21/</u> gaza-israel-violence-continues-despite-truce
- 'Gaza death toll tops 50,250 as Israel kills
   43 more Palestinians' Anadolu Agency
   (28 March 2025) available at <a href="https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/gaza-death-toll-tops-50-250-as-israel-kills-43-more-palestinians/3522624">https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/gaza-death-toll-tops-50-250-as-israel-kills-43-more-palestinians/3522624</a>